
Hello:

As you must all know by now, the provincial government announced on June 3, 2021 the new Blue 
Box regulation 391/21 that launches a plan to move from the current municipality managed shared 
responsibility blue box model to one that is solely the responsibility of producers of printed paper, 
packaging, and packaging like products.  On April 14, 2022, government released the Blue Box 
regulation amendments 349/22 that further impacts how the new system will be delivered without 
any public consultations.

On your behalf, the Bluewater Recycling Association has been closely monitoring the implementation 
of the regulations to protect the interests and prepare its municipal members for the transition to 
the new system scheduled for April 1, 2024.

At this time, we would like to submit two reports for your information.  The first report named “Blue 
Box Regulation Primer” is drafted to give the reader an understanding of the blue box program’s 
origins and the related legislations that has brought us here.  The second report titled “Blue Box 
Transition Update - May 2022” is intended to give council and staff an overview of what we expect 
will happen as part of the implementation of the new regulation given the information available thus 
far and our interactions with all the stakeholders.

I am pleased to report that the Association has met all Municipal obligations to date and it will 
continue to do so on your behalf as we always have for the past three decades so you and your staff 
can rest assured that everything is under control.  At this time, we know that everything will be 
status quo until April 1, 2024 and we expect that to be extended until December 31, 2025 with the 
exception of the producers paying most of the costs starting on April 1, 2024.  This extension may 
require some approvals this fall because of the compressed timelines to proceed with 
implementation and as such your council may consider providing staff delegated authority for such 
an extension.  Beyond that, we expect that all other decisions will be a consideration of the next 
council as changes will apply to January 1, 2026 and beyond.

We will continue to act on your behalf to protect your interests and those of your residents.  Updates 
will be delivered as the implementation unfolds and significant information becomes available.  
Thank you for your confidence as we navigate through this fundamental shift in policy.

Yours truly.
Francis Veilleux  | President
_____________________________ 
Bluewater Recycling Association 
P.O. Box 547
415 Canada Avenue
Huron Park, ON  N0M 1Y0 
p. 519.228.6678
f. 519.228.6656
e. francis@bra.org
www.bra.org
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BLUEWATER RECYCLING ASSOCIATION


AN OVERVIEW OF THE PRODUCER RESPONSIBILITY MODEL 
IN THE ONTARIO BLUE BOX PROGRAM
The purpose of this report is to explain recent developments of the provincial Blue Box program 
and to highlight potential concerns that may specifically impact municipalities.







BACKGROUND

Ontario is in the midst of a fundamental transition of its waste diversion programs. The existing 
framework, which provides industry funding to reimburse a portion of municipalities’ Blue Box 
costs, will move to a full producer responsibility model where industry will be wholly responsible 
for the cost and operations of designated diversion programs. 



This change affects existing programs that deal with Blue Box materials, tires, electronics and 
hazardous waste. These programs are, already, in varying stages of transition. The tire program 
was the first to transition. The Province announced transition plans for the Blue Box program in 
its news release dated August 15, 2019 and it was formally launched when the Blue Box 
Regulation was introduced on June 3, 2021.



A detailed description of the recent and historical changes to the Blue Box program is provided 
in Appendix A, as well as a glossary of relevant stakeholders.



The following discussion outlines potential areas that may be impacted by this change.
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RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE BLUE BOX PROGRAM WILL SHIFT 
FROM MUNICIPALITIES TO PRODUCERS

Under the existing Blue Box Program Plan, municipalities with a population over 5,000 are 
required to provide Blue Box services and producers of printed paper and packaging are 
obligated to co-fund up to 50 per cent of the program. They are obligated to register with, and 
are represented through, an organization called Stewardship Ontario. Under this system 
municipalities have the autonomy to decide how their individual programs operate.  



After the program transitions, producers will determine how the Blue Box program operates in 
Ontario and be responsible for the cost to the extent that the regulation require. Much like the 
tire stewardship program, which has already transitioned, municipalities will no longer be 
obligated to provide collection and processing services. It is expected, however, that 
municipalities will be approached by producers to continue to provide services under contract 
to the producers. Instead of receiving funding, participating municipalities, would be paid a set 
fee to provide the required services. 



Under the new regulation, producers are expected to have the autonomy to re-design and make 
changes to the Blue Box program to ensure they can meet their regulatory obligations. The 
Province has clearly stated that the transition must not negatively impact recycling services, but 
the specifics of this goal will be determined by the interpretation of the regulation, as it is 
implemented in the coming months. It is anticipated that there will be changes, as producers 
work to create a common system across the province. 
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PRODUCERS MAY ORGANIZE UNDER MULTIPLE PROS TO 
DELIVER BLUE BOX SERVICES

Producers are the brand owners, first importers or franchisors of printed paper and packaging. 
They are currently represented by Stewardship Ontario, which is a Producer Responsibility 
Organization (PRO). After the Blue Box program transitions, producers will no longer be required 
to organize under a single umbrella organization. Each producer will be responsible for meeting 
their own obligations, under what is termed as Individual Producer Responsibility. 



Producers may choose, however, to organize under one or multiple PROs. For example, under 
the tire program there are five PROs that compete to represent tire producers in the province. At 
this time, four PROs have registered to represent the producers.  Circular Materials is the 
dominant PRO representing the majority of the producers while Ryse Solutions and Resource 
Recovery Alliance represent fewer producers.  The Canadian Beverage Container Recycling 
Association is a very focused group of producers that have created an alliance with Circular 
Materials to work together.



The PROs, or individual producers, will be responsible for delivering Blue Box services across 
Ontario in a way that meets the requirements of the new regulation. Under the regulation, it is 
expected that they will have the right to determine aspects of the Blue Box program, such as 
who provides collection service, the containers that are used, the frequency in which they are 
collected, the materials that are accepted, and where the materials are sent for processing, 
unless otherwise prescribed in the regulation. 
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TRANSITION IS PLANNED TO OCCUR BETWEEN 2023 AND 
2025

The timeline announced by the Province in the new Blue Box regulation on June 3, 2021 
indicates that the producers and municipalities have two years to prepare before responsibility 
of the program will transfer from municipalities to producers between July 1, 2023 and 
December 31, 2025.



Within this time period, the transfer of responsibility will happen in phases, with approximately 
one-third of total Blue Box tonnage being transitioned each transition year (i.e., 2023 to 2025 
inclusive). Municipalities had the opportunity to identify their preferred transition year, but there 
are many other factors that were considered. Municipalities could be selected based on clusters 
of geographic proximity, cost-effectiveness or operational logistics, readiness for transition (e.g., 
expiry of contracts or ability to end contracts early), or other factors. All Bluewater Recycling 
Association members were given their preferred date of April 1, 2024 to transition. 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THIS CHANGE IN RESPONSIBILITY IS EXPECTED TO INCREASE 
DIVERSION

Over the last two decades, the mix of printed paper and packaging that goes into the Blue Box 
has evolved. The economics of Blue Box recycling are more challenging than ever before, and as 
a result, Ontario’s recycling rates have stalled while costs continue to escalate. Producer 
responsibility is based on the idea that the companies that design, create and market products 
and packaging are in the best position to reduce waste or increase resources that can be 
recovered from their products.



THE FULL IMPACT TO MUNICIPALITIES WILL BE REVEALED AS 
REGULATION IS IMPLEMENTED

There are many ways this transition could impact municipalities, and the full effect will not be 
known until much later in the transition process. The following section outlines aspects of 
municipal Blue Box services that may be impacted.



SERVICE LEVEL

The Province has been clear that transitioning the Blue Box to full producer responsibility must 
not negatively impact the recycling services the people of Ontario use every day. However, the 
implementation of regulation in the coming months will determine how much autonomy 
producers will take to achieve a common, cost effective system. The producers have the right to 
determine what the collection system looks like to meet their regulatory requirements post-
transition but they must maintain the current service levels until the end of the transition period 
set for December 31, 2025.  Given the current supply chain issues, we expect no changes in 
service levels until 2026.  The producers are not obligated to maintain the level of service 
currently offered post transtion. 



MUNICIPAL ASSETS

The producers are not obligated to contract with municipalities for collection or processing 
services. Municipalities (the Association) will have the opportunity to bid fairly on the provision of 
services in a competitive bid process. This approach could result in offers from PROs below 
actual operating costs that could result in municipalities accepting less than desired in order to 
continue to be the provider of Blue Box services to maintain other integrated services or risk 
having stranded or redundant assets. 
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CONTRACTS

The timing of existing contracts for collection or processing of Blue Box materials may not align 
with the date a municipality will transition their services. Early termination or extension of 
existing contracts may be required to accommodate the transition timeline. If contracts are 
coupled with garbage or other collection services, they may need to be separated in time for 
transition. All co-collection contracts with the Association will be reviewed when we understand 
the role of the Association as a possible service provider to the PROs since waste and recycling 
in most member municipalities are integrated services.  Note that if services are separated, the 
separate cost is almost guaranteed to be higher than the current co-collection (integrated 
system) cost. Another issue to consider is that Producers are not obligated to provide recycling 
service on the same day as waste collection service.



ACCESS TO OTHER METHODS OF COLLECTION

The new regulation maintains Blue Box collection as an essential part of the system, but also 
allow producers the flexibility to collect some packaging through other methods. Other means 
of collection, such as regional depots or return-to-retailer, could be possible for some materials 
in the future and could impact service levels and have other impacts on local communities 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INDUSTRIAL, COMMERCIAL AND INSTITUTIONAL BLUE BOX 
MATERIAL SOURCES

Many municipalities provide Blue Box services to municipal buildings and local businesses. Most 
of these industrial, commercial and institutional (IC&I) sources will not be part of the producer 
operated Blue Box system.  Municipalities already providing these services may need to make 
alternative arrangements for the provision of recycling services to these customers if an 
agreement to service these ineligible sources is not reached with the PROs.



The Association intends to continue to service these ineligible sources.  As long as we are the 
service provider, servicing them should not be an issue.  It is expected that current services will 
continue beyond the April 1, 2024 transition date until the end of 2025.  At that time, when 
PRO’s have full control of the blue box system and they are subject to new requirements, there is 
a potential for changes.  It should be noted that the Provincial government has made its 
intentions clear that it expects to introduce new regulations to address the poor recycling 
performance from the IC&I sector.  As such, by 2026 any concerns related to these ineligible 
sources may be a moot point.  
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INSTITUTIONAL COMMERCIAL INDUSTRIAL


Municipal Buildings 
Community Centres 


Arenas 
Libraries 


Police Stations 
Fire Halls 
Hospitals 


Banquet Halls 
Funeral Homes 


Post Offices 
Museums 
Airports


Office Buildings 
Small Retailers 


Big Box Retailers 
Restaurants 


Taverns 
Fuel Station 


Auto Dealerships 
Banks 


Hotel/Motel 
Private Campgrounds 


Golf Courses 
Marinas


Saw Mills 
Grain Elevators 


Heavy Manufacturing 
Cement/Asphalt Plants 


Foundries 
Breweries 
Abattoirs 


Food Processing Plants 
Cold Storage Facilities 


Warehousing 
Truck Terminals 


Water Treatment Plants







LOCAL JOBS

The producers have no obligation to contract with municipalities to provide Blue Box related 
services. In other jurisdictions where producer responsibility has been implemented, producers 
opted to hire municipalities to provide collection services, but not transfer or processing 
services. Should a similar approach be taken in Ontario, localized job losses could occur.



COMMUNICATING CHANGES

When transition occurs, there will be a need to effectively communicate the changes to 
residents. There may be a spike in resident inquiries in the weeks directly preceding and 
following transition if a different service provider is contracted. The Association will ensure that 
adequate staff and resources are available to ensure the transition is successful.



LANDFILL CAPACITY

It is expected that producers will make every effort to ensure the success of the new program. If, 
however, their efforts result in a program that is less convenient or accessible, there is concern 
that recyclables will end up in the municipal garbage stream, increasing costs and taking up 
valuable landfill capacity. Ensuring the new regulation includes an effective enforcement system 
that monitors actual waste disposal impacts across the province will be important to protecting 
the well being of small, rural communities.



FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS

The financial implications of transitioning the existing Blue Box program to a new full producer 
responsibility model are not yet known. The regulation determines the level of service producers 
are required to provide. If a municipality chooses to provide additional services, they may not be 
compensated for doing so. Municipalities are encouraged to review the regulation to ensure 
service levels in their communities are not compromised irrespective of who is providing them. 



NEXT STEPS

In the coming months, the implementation of the regulation will determine many details of the 
transition to a producer responsibility framework. The Bluewater Recycling Association will keep 
council informed as the regulation is implemented or as new information becomes available.
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APPENDIX A: THE ONTARIO BLUE BOX PROGRAM TIMELINE



1981 The world’s first curbside recycling program debuted in Kitchener, Ontario.


1994 Ontario Regulation 101/94 under the Environmental Protection Act set out 
requirements for municipalities with a population of at least 5,000 to establish 
and operate curbside Blue Box programs.


2002 The Waste Diversion Act (WDA) formalized financial support by requiring 
producers of printed paper and packaging managed by the Blue Box program to 
fund up to 50% of municipal net operating costs. Waste Diversion Ontario (WDO) 
was established as a non-crown corporation to develop, implement and operate 
waste diversion programs, including Blue Box. Stewardship Ontario (SO), was 
created as an industry organization to represent producers and to develop the 
Blue Box Program Plan.


2003-2017 Changes in packaging of consumer goods, including the use of less glass, lighter 
plastics and more difficult to recycle plastics, as well as a decrease in newspapers 
distributed, has impacted the Blue Box program. According to a report from the 
Special Advisor on Recycling and Plastic Waste, adjusting for inflation, the 
average cost of recycling a tonne of Blue Box materials increased by 50 percent 
from 2003 to 2017.


2016 The Waste-Free Ontario Act is passed and repeals the former WDA and enacted 
the Resource Recovery and Circular Economy Act (RRCEA) and the Waste 
Diversion Transition Act (WDTA). The RRCEA introduces a framework where 
producers are given full responsibility for the management of post-consumer 
waste from their packaging. Under this act, the WDO is replaced by a new 
organization, Resource Productivity and Recovery Authority (the Authority). 


The legislation also affects existing diversion programs for tires, electronics and 
hazardous waste, all of which are at varying degrees of transition and allows for 
the creation of new programs.


2017 The Minister of the Environment and Climate Change directed the Authority and 
SO to jointly develop a proposal for an amended Blue Box Program Plan (a-
BBPP). A draft was developed and two phases of consultations were completed. A 
final proposal was never submitted to the ministry.
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2019 In June, the Province appointed a Special Advisor on Recycling and Plastic Waste, 
David Lindsay, to provide advice on how to improve recycling through the Blue 
Box Program and better manage plastic pollution. Mr. Lindsay facilitated 
meetings between representatives of the municipal and producer sector to 
provide input. In July, the report was released, titled “Renewing the Blue Box: 
Final Report on the blue box mediation process”.


In August, the Ministry announced that it provided SO direction to begin planning 
to transition Ontario’s Blue Box Program to full producer responsibility.


2020 Stewardship Ontario is to submit a plan to the Authority by June 30, 2020. It is 
expected that the Authority will approve the plan by December 31, 2020.


2021 On June 3, the Minister introduced the Ontario Regulation 391/21 which outlines 
how the Blue Box program will move to 100% individual producer responsibility.


By September 30, municipalities need to file their initial report with the Authority 
if they wish to be part of the transition.  The Bluewater Recycling Association 
submitted the report for all its member municipalities on time.


2022 March, the Producer Responsibility Organizations (PROs) fail to reach an 
agreement on the setting of rules to manage the common collection system and 
they severally ask for Minister intervention.  


The Minister appoints a mediator, David Lindsay, to mediate a solution.  The 
mediation results in recommendations for amendments to the Blue Box 
regulation.


On April 1, Processors of Blue Box Materials need to register with the Authority


On April 14, the Minister approves amendments under Ontario Regulation 
349/22 to the Blue Box regulation to satisfy the requests from the PROs without 
any public consultation.  The amendments were made to clarify the process for 
creating the province-wide system for collecting Blue Box materials that will be 
operated by producer responsibility organizations (or PROs) on behalf of 
producers.


Below is a summary of the amendments to the Blue Box Regulation:


• Each producer is responsible for providing Blue Box collection to every eligible source 
in Ontario.


• Rule creators and the rule creation process, including the allocation table, have been 
removed. 
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• PROs that, either on their own or with another PRO, represent producers that supply 
more than 66% of Blue Box material tonnage are required to submit a report on how they 
will operate the Blue Box system. The report must be submitted to RPRA by July 1, 2022.


• Newspaper producers whose newspaper supply accounts for at least 70% of their total 
Blue Box supply are exempt from collection, management, and promotion and education 
requirements. Newspapers, however, are still an obligated material under the regulation 
and will continue to be collected in the Blue Box system.


By August 31, municipalities need to submit their transition report to the 
Authority so that planning can begin for the transition.  The Bluewater Recycling 
Association will be submitting the report for all its member municipalities on time.


2023-2025 The first communities will be transitioned beginning July 1, 2023, with the entire 
province operating under the new framework by December 31, 2025. 


2024 On April 1, all members of the Bluewater Recycling Association will transition to 
the Producer Responsibility model.


2026 On January 1, the Producers will be responsible for all Blue Box Programs in 
Ontario.  A common list of materials must be collected from all Ontarians.  
Recycling collection services requirements must mirror waste collection service 
pertaining to being offered curbside or through depot.  The collection frequency 
requirement is biweekly.
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GLOSSARY

Ministry of Environment, Conservation and Parks (MECP) is the ministry responsible for 
administering all the relevant legislation, including the Waste Diversion Transition Act, and the 
Resource Recovery and Circular Economy Act.



Producer Responsibility means producers are responsible for managing and paying for the life 
cycle of their products and packaging. Producer responsibility is based on the idea that the 
companies that design, create and market products and packaging are in the best position to 
reduce waste or increase resources that can be recovered from their products.



Extended Producer Responsibility refers to expanding the portion of program costs that 
producers are required to fund. 



Full Producer Responsibility refers to producers being responsible for both funding and 
operating.



Individual Producer Responsibility refers to producers having a choice in how they meet 
requirements. They can collect and recycling products and packaging themselves, or contract with 
producer responsibility organizations (PROs), to help them meet their requirements. 



Resource Productivity and Recovery Authority (RPRA or the Authority) is a regulatory body 
that is playing a critical role in supporting the transition towards a circular economy and a waste-
free Ontario. RPRA receives authority from the Waste Diversion Transition Act, 2016 (WDTA) to 
oversee the current waste diversion programs and their eventual wind up. RPRA also receives 
authority from the Resource Recovery and Circular Economy Act, 2016 (RRCEA) to enforce 
individual producer responsibility requirements for managing waste associated with products 
and packaging.



Stewardship Ontario (SO) is a Producer Responsibility Organization (PRO), funded and 
governed by the industries that are the brand owners, first importers or franchisors of the 
products and packaging materials managed under the Blue Box and Orange Drop program. SO 
collects fees from industry stewards, which help to pay for the costs of collecting, transporting, 
recycling and safely disposing of waste across the province. Stewardship Ontario operates under 
the authority in the Waste-Free Ontario Act, 2016 and is accountable to RPRA.



The Continuous Improvement Fund (CIF) is a partnership between the Association of 
Municipalities of Ontario (AMO), the City of Toronto, Stewardship Ontario (SO), and the 
Resource Productivity and Recovery Authority (RPRA). The CIF’s mandate is to improve the 
effectiveness and efficiency of Ontario’s municipal Blue Box program, through the provision of 
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funding, technical support and training to aid municipalities and program stakeholders in the 
identification and development of best practices and technological and market-based solutions.



Waste Diversion Ontario (WDO) was a non-crown corporation, established by the Waste 
Diversion Act in 2002, with a mandate to develop, implement and operate recyclable waste 
diversion programs by establishing industry funding organizations and overseeing the 
development and operation of waste diversion programs. It has now been replaced by the 
RPRA.
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CONTACT INFORMATION:


Phone: 800 265 9799

E-mail: info@bra.org

URL: www.bra.org

Address: 415 Canada Avenue 
Huron Park, ON   N0M 1Y0
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BLUEWATER RECYCLING ASSOCIATION / 2022 MAY 5


WHAT TO EXPECT WITH UPCOMING TRANSITION
This report outlines where we are in the blue box transition to producer responsibility and what 
is expected to come next so everyone can be prepared to take action.







WHAT YOU NEED TO KNOW

The final outcome of the new regulation is yet to be determined.  Based on the numerous 
meetings we have had with the stakeholders and our knowledge of the current state of affairs of 
the industry, here is what we expect will happen.



The producers understand that the supply chain is not what it used to be.  They know that it takes 
18-24 months to procure vehicles for example which makes it virtually impossible to go through 
a procurement process to establish new service providers to meet their needs.  As such, they 
understand that it is in everyone’s best interests to use the existing infrastructure until the 
transition period is complete on December 31, 2025 as a mitigation measure to support a 
seamless transition.



At that time, post transition, the producer’s obligations change and with it will be the need for 
new and/or different infrastructure.  They have time to plan and procure what they need for 2026 
and beyond.



In the meantime, their plan is to continue with existing collection services during transition 
period while each PRO will receive its share of collected materials and will make its own 
arrangements for post-collection that may or may not include the Association’s Material 
Recovery Facility (MRF).



The producers have a preference for municipalities to continue to provide collection services 
through the transition period to reduce risk of service disruption.  Producers are expected to 
offer to contract the Association to continue residence and facility collection services until 
December 31, 2025.  Contract will be based on continuing existing services.  Current residences 
and facilities, accepted materials, number of streams, collection container, continuation of co-
collection if applicable, continuation of commingling of materials from eligible and non-eligible 
sources.  Contract will include methodology to calculate quantity collected from non-eligible 
sources to deduct costs for collection and management from payment due.  They are also 
expected to offer nominal compensation for administration costs and local promotion and 
education.  



After 2026, opportunity to continue to deliver collection services where we are willing to execute 
the collection their Request For Proposal that will include a detailed Master Service Agreement 
(MSA)and the Scope of Work (SoW).  Interest of continuing beyond 2025 will depend on the 
terms offered at the time. 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TRANSITION PERIOD - NOW TO END OF 2025



1. The Municipal obligations to report has been and will continue to be satisfied by the 
Association so your staff does not have to worry about these reports.



2. We believe that our member municipalities will not be identified as a producer, which is 
consistent with similar current requirements.



3. The current blue box program is expected to remain unchanged at the transition date of 
April 1, 2024 through to the end of 2025.  This means that you can expect the Association to 
continue to provide the same service you have been accustomed to over the last 30 years 
with the same:



a. Collection frequency



b. Materials collected



c. Collection container to be used (wheelie bin and/or convenience bin)



d. Sources of materials to be collected (residential, institutional, commercial, industrial, 
convenience depots, and public spaces, where applicable)



e. Collection day (subject to operational changes as a result of growth for example)



f. Collection truck with co-collection services on the same day, where applicable.



g. Collecting the materials in a single stream.



h. Wheelie bin management system including inventory, repairs, exchanges, and new 
deliveries.



4. We expect that the PRO’s will contract the Association to provide the current services until 
the end 2025.



5. The financial compensation offer from the PRO’s to provide the services is expected to 
generally cover the cost of residential service.  From experience, we know they will want to 
exempt themselves of any non-obligated services.  In other words, they will not pay for non-
obligated sources such as ICI services, and any non-obligated materials.



6. Existing Automated Co-Collection agreements will be amended and aligned with any 
changes applicable as a result of the recycling program changes because of the integrated 
nature of the services. 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POST TRANSITION PERIOD - 2026 AND BEYOND



Once all the municipalities in Ontario have fully transitioned to the producer responsibility 
system, their obligations change and with it you can expect service changes but they will be 
beyond your control as the producers will be fully responsible for the system and its 
management.



1. Change in collected materials. Collection of all Blue Box Material defined in the regulations 
as packaging, paper product, packaging-like product.  Some of those materials may be 
collected through other channels such as return to retail or at depot facilities.  This depot 
approach was used in BC for plastic film, glass, and polystyrene.



2. Possible change in collection frequency. The curbside collection obligation is limited to 
biweekly collection.  It is expected that if you currently have weekly recycling collection 
service that it will be reduced to biweekly as of January 1, 2026.



3. They may shift some communities to two stream from the current single stream to align all 
communities in a collection catchment area to facilitate receiving facility logistics.  



4. Contamination penalties.  Services are expected to includes a 4% contamination threshold 
limit with corrective improvement plans needed and financial penalties for failure to meet 
this requirements.  The 4% level is virtually impossible to reach using the current system.



5. Ineligible sources (ICI) will no longer be collected with the residential material.  They will 
have to be collected and managed separately.



6. Convenience depots service will likely be dropped since curbside service is provided.



7. Co-collection services will be more difficult as a result of the procurement process.  This will 
lead to other issues such as having different collection days for waste and recycling and 
increase the number of vehicles on the road, while increasing local municipal cost.  



8. Compensation will be based on bid price for comparable eligible communities in collection 
RFP process plus an allowance for contract administration.  The contract will use a Master 
Service Agreement (MAS) and a common Scope of Work (SoW).



9. They must service one public recycling bin per 800 people (as per s. 28 of the regulation).



10. They will have to meet the performance targets outlined in the regulation. 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BACKGROUND

On June 3, 2021, the Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks (MOECP) released the 
Blue Box regulation (Ontario Regulation 391/21) that transitions the current Blue Box Program to 
full producer responsibility.



More information on the “blue box” road that began in 1981 to the variations of shared 
responsibility models leading to this change is discussed in the accompanying report titled Blue 
Box Regulation Primer.



The transition schedule released by the MOECP, as an attachment to the Blue Box regulation, 
indicates that all Ontario municipalities will transition between July 1, 2023 and December 31, 
2025. All Bluewater Recycling Association member municipalities will transition to full producer 
responsibility on April 1, 2024.



During the transition period (July 1, 2023 to December 31, 2025), producers of products and/or 
packaging will be required to make best efforts to implement or continue operation of the 
recycling programs as established in each municipality (e.g., maintain the collection frequency 
and collected materials as they were in place in the municipality before transition) for eligible 
sources and public spaces as defined by the regulation.



As of January 1, 2026, producers are required to implement a standardized Provincial Blue Box 
Program (the common collection system) across Ontario that meets the regulatory requirements 
set by the province. It is expected that obligated producers will enlist the services of Producer 
Responsibility Organizations (PROs) to meet their regulatory requirements under the Blue Box 
Program on their behalf. A PRO would provide collection, management and administrative 
services to assist producers in meeting their regulatory obligations.



PROs are currently in the process of developing rules for the new producer-led Blue Box 
Program that must be submitted to and accepted by the Resource Productivity and Recovery 
Authority (RPRA), the agency of the Province responsible for program oversight under the 
Regulation.  The Rules must be submitted by July 1, 2022.  There are no timeline for RPRA to 
accept or reject the rules.
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MUNICIPALITY’S OBLIGATIONS UNDER THE BLUE BOX 
REGULATION

DATA SUBMISSION REPORTS



Municipalities must provide the Resource Productivity and Recovery Authority (RPRA) with 
information regarding their individual established waste and recycling collection systems 
through an Initial Report and a Transition Report. The Initial Report was submitted by the 
Bluewater Recycling Association (BRA) staff to RPRA by the September 30, 2021 deadline. The 
Transition Report, which includes additional details, will be submitted by BRA staff to RPRA by 
the August 31, 2022 deadline.



The information collected as part of the Initial Report and Transition Report will help producers 
and their delegated PROs understand existing municipal recycling programs that will need to be 
replicated as part of their responsibility under the Blue Box regulation during the transition 
period. It will also help PROs as they collaborate to determine how they will collectively service 
all eligible sources and public spaces in transitioned municipalities.



MUNICIPALITIES AS A PRODUCER



Under the Blue Box regulation, the Municipality could meet the definition of a producer for the 
paper-type correspondence and information distributed to its residents, such as water bills, 
Municipal services handouts, and other notices. If this is the case, the Municipality may also need 
to fulfill the requirements of a producer, including collection, management, and promotion and 
education requirements related to the paper products supplied to its residents.



The Blue Box regulation exempts producers that: 
1. Generate less than $2 million gross annual revenue from products and services in Ontario; and/or 
2. Supply less than 9,000 kilograms per year of paper.



Of interest, these criteria would capture many municipalities across Ontario, along with 
provincial ministries, agencies and Crown corporations, colleges and universities, as well as 
other not-for-profit organizations. Should it be determined that the Municipality is a producer 
and therefore required to meet collection, management, and promotion and education 
requirements set out in the Blue Box regulation, obtaining the services of a PRO to help meet 
producer requirements would need to be considered, in addition to registering as a producer.



AMO is continuing discussions with the MOECP and RPRA on behalf of Ontario municipalities 
on the interpretation of this requirement and the potential exemption of municipalities and will 
provide further guidance as more information is obtained.
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DEVELOPMENT OF THE NEW BLUE BOX PROGRAM

A full understanding of the potential opportunities and impacts to the Municipality’s current 
recycling program will not be known until the rules are established. The rules must be submitted 
to RPRA by July 1, 2022 and will set out how PROs will manage collection services for all 
municipalities throughout Ontario. Until then, it will be difficult to understand how collection will 
be undertaken for residents or which PRO to enter into discussions with about the provision of 
blue box collection services. Currently, three PROs are working to establish the rules: Circular 
Materials, Resource Recovery Alliance and Ryse Solutions Ontario Inc. At the writing of this 
report, the PROs have not reached agreement on the rules. 



AMENDMENTS TO BLUE BOX REGULATION



The amendments will not impact your municipality. Residents will continue to receive the same 
services throughout the transition period and transition timelines will continue to be met. The 
amendments do not change the materials collected or the communities that receive collection. 
Nor do they impact collection requirements or diversion outcomes.



MOECP made these changes to the regulation to clarify the process for creating the collection 
system and to ensure that a smooth transition to full producer responsibility can begin on July 1, 
2023 as planned.



These changes will minimize impact to business and ensure residents who currently receive blue 
box services will continue to receive blue box services. Specifically, they:



• Removed the allocation rules and allocation table from the regulation.



• Made every producer responsible for providing a province-wide collection network.



• Made it easier for producers and PROs to collaborate on a province-wide common collection 
system that will service all collection locations and eligible communities.



• Require PROs that represent producers that supply more than 66% of Blue Box tonnes to 
submit an operational plan for how they will operate the system by July 1, 2022. The report is 
to include



• How the PROs intends to establish and operate a collection system, including with other PROs



• How the PROs will make collected blue box material available for processing,



• How it will be processed, and location of receiving facilities in Ontario



• A description of how the PROs intends to comply with P&E requirements



Page  of 7 16







• Exempted newspaper publishers from collection, management, and promotion and 
education requirements.



• Maintained newspaper collection so residents can continue to recycle newspaper in the Blue 
Box system.



Circular Materials and Ryse Solutions are in discussions to establish a commercial agreement to 
underpin the Initial Report due to RPRA by July 1, 2022.  Subject to these discussions, Circular 
Materials is planning to utilize its existing service provider RLG to manage the collection system. 
The diagram below outlines their vision of the system.
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ISSUES AND POSSIBLE IMPACTS OF BLUE BOX REGULATION

CO-COLLECTION SERVICE



Co-collection services such as those offered by the Association are an efficient way of providing 
collection service in a rural area.  In fact, it is a recommended best practice by the U.S. 
Environmental Protection Agency.  However, it is not a practice that is conducive to extended 
producer responsibility since different parties are responsible for different waste streams.  With a  
shared service it is difficult to segregate and allocate the costs for each stream.  Early indications 
are that the producers will propose to continue status quo through the transition period ending 
December 31, 2025.  The producers are expected to want to procure collection services through 
competitive procurement using collection catchments area in 2026 to meet their obligations.  If 
the terms are acceptable at that time we may be able to submit a proposal for the collection of 
blue box collection that 
coincides with the 
required local waste/
organics collection 
services.  



WASTE COLLECTION 
AGREEMENTS



Since the Regulation was 
announced, the 
Association staff has 
continued to consult 
with external 
stakeholders such as 
PROs and the AMO in 
order to better understand potential impacts the new Blue Box Program will have on the 
Association’s integrated waste management system and associated policies and programs. 
Progress on key considerations and deliverables for the successful transition of the Blue Box 
Program for the Municipality is described below.



The Association staff met with all three PROs and gained an understanding of their vision for the 
new Blue Box Program but must await confirmation of the rules before proceeding with the step 
of formal negotiations. In discussions with the PROs, all three expressed a desire to enter into an 
agreement with the Association to provide collection services utilizing existing arrangements, at 
least during the transition period and perhaps beyond if agreement can be reached on terms. 
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However, as noted above, the Association staff cannot begin negotiations with PROs until after 
the rules for common collection system are established (i.e., after July 1, 2022). Accordingly, it is 
forecasted that the rules will be set and the Association will commence negotiations with the 
PROs in the latter half of 2022 to confirm the Association’s role in the delivery of Blue Box 
recyclables collection.



All of the Association’s waste collection agreements are based on the provision of recycling 
services because they are integrated and provided with the same vehicle at the same time. The 
provision of waste collection service as an add-on to recycling collection is less costly than 
utilizing a separate collection vehicle in most cases.  Without recycling services all waste 
collection agreements would terminate on April 1, 2024.



If the PROs choose not to utilize the Association for blue box collection, the PROs would be 
responsible for securing their own service provider(s) for residential blue box collection (and for 
providing containers, promotion and education, and customer service). In this scenario, the 
members would have two broad options for collection of the waste streams:



1. Issue procurement documents in the first half of 2022 for new collection contracts to 
begin in April 2024. Since it is not yet known if the PROs will ultimately utilize the 
Association for blue box collection services, in either the short or long term, a 
procurement issued at this time would need to include a provisional item for blue box 
collection or early terminations, both of which are expected to result in increased prices.



2. Be prepared to amend the agreements, if needed, to remove blue box collection from 
eligible sources, which would allow the Municipality to delay any procurement process 
for up to two years. This approach may result in price adjustments, however annual total 
municipal costs will decrease. This approach has the benefit of knowing with certainty if 
the PROs will utilize the Association for blue box collection in both the short and long 
term before initiating a procurement process. 



The Association is recommending the second approach to amend the Municipal waste 
collection agreement, if necessary, including price adjustments to reflect the possible removal of 
recyclables collection services and to amend the term to bring its end date in line with the end 
of 2025. This would allow for the possibility of issuance of procurement documents in 2023 or 
2024, with new collection contracts beginning in 2026, if needed.



The extension agreement would provide the time necessary for the PROs to organize 
themselves and for negotiations between the Association and the PROs to occur. This approach 
will facilitate a seamless transition from the municipality to a producer-controlled program. 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COLLECTION OF BLUE BOX RECYCLABLES FROM INELIGIBLE SOURCES



The Blue Box regulation lists a number of eligible sources, from which producers must collect 
Blue Box recyclables including single-family homes, multi-residential buildings, publicly 
operated long-term care and retirement homes, schools, and some public spaces (parks, 
playgrounds, transit stations and sidewalks).



Sources that are not eligible for collection by producers after transition and that are currently 
serviced under the Association’s recycling program are outlined in the table below. The exact 
cost to continue to service (collection and processing) these locations will not be known until 
negotiations with the PRO’s have concluded.  If the Association continues to provide the 
residential service, no changes in cost are expected but that portion of the cost to service 
ineligible sources would continue to be a Municipal responsibility. In most municipalities, 
ineligible sources consist of between 5 to 10% of all services.



During the transition period, the producers are proposing to continue commingling of blue box 
material from eligible and non-eligible sources on residential collection routes. They plan to use 
methodology to calculate the quantity of materials collected from non-eligible sources and to 
deduct it from total material collected to yield residential material collected. They will then 
invoice eligible municipalities for the costs to collect and manage material from non-eligible 
sources.



After 2026, commingling adds administrative and material tracking costs and introduces data 
uncertainty for enforceable performance targets. They propose that collection from non-eligible 
sources be segregated as of 2026. 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INSTITUTIONAL COMMERCIAL INDUSTRIAL


Municipal Buildings 
Community Centres 


Arenas 
Libraries 


Police Stations 
Fire Halls 
Hospitals 


Banquet Halls 
Funeral Homes 


Post Offices 
Museums 
Airports


Office Buildings 
Small Retailers 


Big Box Retailers 
Restaurants 


Taverns 
Fuel Station 


Auto Dealerships 
Banks 


Hotel/Motel 
Private Campgrounds 


Golf Courses 
Marinas


Saw Mills 
Grain Elevators 


Heavy Manufacturing 
Cement/Asphalt Plants 


Foundries 
Breweries 
Abattoirs 


Food Processing Plants 
Cold Storage Facilities 


Warehousing 
Truck Terminals 


Water Treatment Plants







CONVENIENCE DEPOTS



In addition to the collection of Blue Box recyclables from eligible sources, producers are also 
obligated to collect from depots. During the initial transition period (July 1, 2023 – December 31, 
2025), PROs are required to operate or service at least as many depot collection sites for Blue 
Box recyclables as there are currently. Based on discussions with the PROs, it is anticipated that 
they will seek to utilize the Association’s convenience depot to fulfil this obligation. Negotiations 
with the PROs for the use of the convenience 
depots are also anticipated to occur in the 
latter half of 2022.



It should be noted that starting in 2026, the 
producers will not be obligated to service 
secondary depots.  Secondary depots are 
defined as convenience depots in a 
municipality serviced with curbside collection.  
It is unknown whether they will service them 
or not but the expectation is that they will not 
because service is already provided at 
curbside and convenience depot can be 
more expensive to service and the quality of the material recovered is usually lower.



PUBLIC SPACE DEPOTS



While not a wide spread application in our member municipalities, the use of public space 
recycling bins is one of the items outlined in the new regulation.  Producers are required to 
service a certain number of bins that generally equates to one per 800 people in each 
community but they must be paired with a waste bin.  In our area, where provided they are 
usually serviced by the public works crew and the materials collected are placed in a 
convenience depot at the works yard that is then serviced by the Association.  While many have 
tried over the years to implement such a program, most have failed because of the level of 
contamination that is found in those containers.  As a result, most of the material collected is 
diverted to the waste bin.



Nevertheless, the producers are responsible to provide the service.  During the transition period 
they intend to have the municipalities continue to service the existing containers but the 
payment to provide that service is yet to be established.  They hope to use the data from a 
costing study to be completed in coming months.  After the transition they will have to establish 
public space depots in line with the regulation requirements and they hope the municipalities 
will continue or start to service them. 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CONTAMINATION



When producers are responsible for all the costs to manage a blue box program they have a 
propensity to minimize all unnecessary costs and all un-obligated costs.  Contamination is an 
easy target as it is materials that are not part of the program and if they were not present the cost 
to manage them would be eliminated and the overall system costs would be lower.  As such, it 
has been used in other jurisdictions to squeeze costs out of the system by making other parties 
responsible to eliminate this unnecessary costs.  Unfortunately, this responsibility falls on the 
Municipality to “educate” their resident to use the system properly.



Blue box material is defined in the Blue Box Regulation as packaging, paper product, and 
packaging-like product. Contamination examples include hard cover books, toys, electronics, 
textiles, garden hoses, pots and pans, etc. as well as items designated under another regulation 
such as containers designated under HSP Regulation e.g., paint cans.



In BC, the producers set the allowable contamination rate at 3% which is well below industry 
standards at 10% for dual stream and 20% for single stream systems.  Early proposals aim at an 
aspirational target of 4% non-blue box material in material collected from residences and 
facilities and at depots in Ontario.



During the transition, municipalities that exceeds 4% non-blue box material in inbound material 
over rolling 6-month period would be expected to develop and implement an improvement 
plan to gradually reduce non-blue box material through continuous improvement.  The 
improvement plan would have to address the source and type of contamination, typically 
involving the modification and/or focused P&E efforts, supported by P&E developed for 
common collection system.



After 2026, a similar approach for 
improvement plans would be expected but 
their terms would also include service level 
failure credits, in other words financial 
penalties for not meeting their standard.



The Association’s audit work reveal that our 
contamination levels are lower than 
industry average but nevertheless much 
higher than the producers aspirational 
target.  We expect that the penalty levels outlined in any agreement after 2026 will play a role in 
our decision to proceed with any work at that time. 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NEXT STEPS

Once producers and producer responsibility organizations (PROs) finalize the rules for the new 
producer led Blue Box Program (expected to occur around mid-2022), negotiations will need to 
take place immediately with PROs to confirm the Association and Municipality’s role  in the 
collection of Blue Box recyclables under the new Regulation to ensure a smooth transition on the 
Municipality’s transition date of April 1, 2024.



It is important to note that PROs are operating under a severely constricted timeline to have 
services in place in time for the transition. Accordingly, any agreement(s) negotiated between 
the Association and PROs may require expedited execution to ensure the Municipality’s and 
residents' best interests are protected. To ensure a successful and smooth transition to the new 
program, the Association is recommending that delegated authority be given to the appropriate 
staff to execute any such agreements in case there is not sufficient time to report to Council for 
approval. Information will be brought forward to Council expeditiously as more details are 
known and when agreements are reached, if applicable. 



Once the rules for the new producer led Blue Box Program are established, the Association will 
negotiate and finalize agreements with PROs to provide blue box collection services on their 
behalf from April 2024 until December 2025 and execute such agreements with each member 
municipality.



The Association will negotiate and finalize amendments to the waste collection agreements to 
reflect the possible full or partial removal of recyclables collection services and to bring its end 
date in line with the end date of the curbside collection services as described in this report.



Municipalities through the supply of paper products to residents (e.g., water bills, Municipal 
services handouts, and other notices) may meet the definition of a producer under the Blue Box 
regulation and be required to meet management requirements outlined in the regulation.



The Association will continue to monitor the development and implementation of the new Blue 
Box Program and identify learnings from those municipalities scheduled to transition in 2023.



Councils may want to discuss whether they want to continue to provide blue box services to 
ineligible sources (institutional, commercial, and industrial establishments) beyond 2025.
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RISK CONSIDERATIONS

If the Municipality chooses to end its current waste collection contracts on their current transition 
date of April 1, 2024, the procurement documents for the new collection contracts, which would 
commence on April 1, 2024 would need to be issued this spring to give the successful vendor(s) 
sufficient time to procure collection vehicles. Carrying out a procurement process this spring 
presents risks since  producers and PROs will not have finalized the rules for the new producer 
led Blue Box Program or finalized negotiations with the Association with respect to the provision 
of blue box collection services in time to inform the development of the Municipality’s new post-
transition collection contracts. This would mean the procurement documents would need to 
include assumptions and provisional items that would increase cost and risk. 



To mitigate this risk, the Association is recommending that the Municipality amend existing 
waste collection service agreements and delay the procurement process for any new collection 
contracts. This will allow for a seamless transition and provide the time necessary for the PROs to 
inform the Municipality’s new post-transition collection contracts.



The Association will endeavour to negotiate agreements with PROs to provide collection of Blue 
Box recyclables on their behalf but there is a risk that a reasonable agreement may not be 
reached.  The above noted amendments and delay to the procurement process for the 
Municipality’s next waste collection contract will mitigate this risk and avert any impacts on the 
Municipality’s collection program of residential waste.



FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

There are no direct or immediate financial implications associated with this report. Any financial 
implications arising from the transition to full producer responsibility will be communicated to 
the Municipality throughout the transition process and will be presented for approval as part of 
the annual budget process in the appropriate year.
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CONTACT INFORMATION:


Phone: 519.228.6678 

E-mail: bluebox@bra.org

URL: www.bra.org

Address: 415 Canada Avenue 
	     Huron Park, ON  N0M 1Y0





https://linkprotect.cudasvc.com/url?a=https%3a%2f%2fwww.ontario.ca%2flaws%2fregulation%2fr21391&c=E,1,qvaZOBuucfe1uD1cc6w7yUrwwez9JUm5m7j7QQ95N2anjNL3-1M6ZvPAHWhLqusYAh30HYVbrWZy53Z0iaJyWZl4uvyBBX_2o7YReFQxqkIt1V85bRPgPg,,&typo=1
https://linkprotect.cudasvc.com/url?a=https%3a%2f%2fwww.ontario.ca%2flaws%2fregulation%2fr21391&c=E,1,qvaZOBuucfe1uD1cc6w7yUrwwez9JUm5m7j7QQ95N2anjNL3-1M6ZvPAHWhLqusYAh30HYVbrWZy53Z0iaJyWZl4uvyBBX_2o7YReFQxqkIt1V85bRPgPg,,&typo=1
https://linkprotect.cudasvc.com/url?a=https%3a%2f%2fwww.ontario.ca%2flaws%2fregulation%2fr22349&c=E,1,iiI0dWV6O8MdOnhEh8MqHnOLCPdo1UPvVG0_JyXj7odRRukp4yEX3dNpo4hnNUsFLiE4yOZbe30uZp03UpOpguiEh4gv0fR9fiJaL0NsjI_1KU9FYxsCZg,,&typo=1
https://linkprotect.cudasvc.com/url?a=https%3a%2f%2fwww.ontario.ca%2flaws%2fregulation%2fr22349&c=E,1,iiI0dWV6O8MdOnhEh8MqHnOLCPdo1UPvVG0_JyXj7odRRukp4yEX3dNpo4hnNUsFLiE4yOZbe30uZp03UpOpguiEh4gv0fR9fiJaL0NsjI_1KU9FYxsCZg,,&typo=1


available.  Thank you for your confidence as we navigate through this fundamental shift in policy.

Yours truly.

Francis Veilleux  | President
_____________________________ 
Bluewater Recycling Association 
P.O. Box 547
415 Canada Avenue
Huron Park, ON  N0M 1Y0 
p. 519.228.6678
f. 519.228.6656
e. francis@bra.org

www.bra.org

mailto:francis@bra.org
https://linkprotect.cudasvc.com/url?a=http%3a%2f%2fwww.bra.org%2f&c=E,1,adrO6y1EM75D9RXkSigMgy8NSODeqK3P8Lgbucv7hCwLJqBpsKB3JMHVnZH-_MEnnQUlbrAMHwd3L0XD2xLd0D4s2A6glPdLJiJ5GCL9985x74leloTUTTk,&typo=1

